



Pictures of sample with three artificial cut in 3D CMM – labial view.



3D image superimposition before and after test of ZPC at crown, neck, and root.

Official Journal of The Academy of Prosthetic Dentistry, R.O.C., Taiwan

Volume 8 Number 4 October 2019



Vol.8, No.4 October 2019

Publisher / 發行人

Jen-Chyan Wang, DDS, MS, FICD

President, The Academy of Prosthetic Dentistry, Taiwan, ROC Professor, School of Dentistry, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics

Editor-in-Chief / 總編輯

Hsiu-Na Lin, DDS

President, The Academy of Prosthetic Dentistry, Taiwan, ROC Professor, School of Dentistry, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics.

Associate Editor-in-Chief / 副總編輯

Jui Hung Weng, DDS, MDS

Specialist of Prosthodontics, Department of Prosthodontics, Taichung Veterans General Hospita

Editorial Board / 編輯委員

Yunn-Jy Chen, DDS, Dr. Med. Dent.

Director of Prosthetic Dentistry, Department of Dentistry, National Taiwan University Hospital. Taipei, Taiwan

Field of interest: Removable Prosthodontics, Occlusion, TMD, Sleep Apnea

Jui-Chung Chang, DDS, MSD

Attending Doctor, Dental Department, Chi-Mei Medical Center, Tainan, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics.

Yu-Hwa Pan, DDS, MS

Chair, Department of Dentistry, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Taoyuan, Taiwan Field of interest: Implant Prosthodontics, Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics.

Chih-Ling Chang, DDS, MS, PhD

Director and Chief, Dental Department, Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan Assistant Professor, School of Dentistry, National Yang-Ming University, Taipei, Taiwa Field of Interest: Full Mouth Rehabilitation, Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, TMD.

Yi-Bing Wang, DDS, PhD

Adjunct Associate Professor, School of Dentistry, National Defense Medical Center, Taipei, Taiwan

Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics, Gerodontology.

Juo-Song Wang, DDS, MS

Associate Professor, School of Dentistry, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan Former Chairman, Prosthodontic Department, National Taiwan University Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan Field of interest: Full Mouth Rehabilitation, TMD

Oi-Hong Tung, DDS, MS, PhD

Assistant Professor, National Yang-Ming University, Taipei, Taiwan Chief, Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Stomatology, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics

Pi-Lun Chen, DDS

Clinic Associate Professor, School for Dentistry, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics, Dental Laboratory

Honorary Editor-in-Chief / 榮譽總編輯

Yuh-Yuan Shiau, DDS, MS, FICD

Professor Emeritus, School of Dentistry, National Taiwan University, Chair Professor, School of Dentistry, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Occlusion, TMD,

Editorial Secretary / 編輯秘書

Zhi-Wei Wu

Executive Editor / 執行編輯

Tai-Min Lin, DDS, MS

Assistant Professor, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Taoyuan, Taiwan Director, Department of Dentistry, Keelung Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Keelung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Esthetic Dentistry, Implant Prosthodontics

Kuang-Ta Yao, DDS, MS, PhD

Director, Taiwan Academy of Craniomandibular Disorders, Taiwan, ROC Field of interest: Implant Prosthodontics, Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Occlusion

Tong-Mei Wang, DDS, MS, PhD

Assistant Professor, School of Dentistry, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan Field of interest: Biomechanics and Esthetics of Dental Implants, Maxillofacial Prosthetics & Rehabilitation of Head and Neck Cancer Patients

Chun-Cheng Hung, DDS, PhD

Professor, School of Dentistry, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, Taiwan Professor, Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, Kaohsiung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed Prosthodontics, Dental Materials, Occlusion.

Li-Deh Lin, DDS, PhD

Professor and Dean, School of Dentistry, National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan Director, Department of Dentistry, National Taiwan University Hospital, Taipei, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics, Occlusion, TMD.

Yen-Wen Shen, MS

Assistant Professor, School of Dentistry, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics, Esthetic Dentistry, Maxillofacial Prosthodontics

Ya-Yi Chen, DDS, MS, FICD

Chair, Department of Stomatology, Tungs' Taichung Metroharbor Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics.

Yi-Fang Huang, DDS, MS,

Associate professor, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Dental department. Field of interest: Transcriptomic analysis, Fixed and removable prosthodontics Implant prosthodontics, Functional evaluation, Maxillofacial prosthetics & rehabilitation of head and neck cancer patients

Sheng-Wei Feng, DDS, MS, PhD

Assistant Professor, School of Oral Hygiene, College of Oral Medicine, Taipei Medical University, Taipei, Taiwan

Field of interest: Fixed and Removable Prosthodontics, Implant Prosthodontics

Subscription : USD \$100/ year 創刊日期: 2012年4月 出版者:中華民國贋復牙科學會 學會傳真:+886-2-2546-9157 ISSN 2304-5418 承製編印:美艾聯和股份有限公司

訂價年費:NT \$3000(四期)

學會地址:105台北市復興北路465號2樓 學會電話:+886-2-2546-8834 學會官網:http://www.prosthod.org.tw 電話:+886-2-2219-4719 地址: 235 新北市新店區中央四街91號 傳真:+886-2-2219-4746

E-mail : support@novaisedit.com

Table of Contents

Editorial

Original Article

Determining occlusal plane with the mandibular labial frenum as the anterior reference point

Pin-Feng Huang / Chih-Ling Chang 1

Digital Measurement of Abrasion Volume of Dental Luting Cement at Different Locations of Natural Tooth

Feng-I Chen / I-Hsuan Lin / Hao Ya Kuo / Ping-Ho Chen / Ting-Hsun Lan 7

Case Report

Immediate implant placement and provisionalization after staged approaches of apicoectomy and guide tissue/bone regeneration in the anterior maxilla: A clinical report

Ho-Fu Cheng / Chih-Wen Cheng / Lian-Ping Mau 14

Full mouth rehabilitation with All-On-4 concept-A case Report

YuYuan Chan / Min-Chieh Liu 21

Editorial

Experience has forged lessons of self-improvement, wisdom, and expectations for prosthodontists. Furthermore, strength in faith and determination has led to tremendous growth over 30 years.

As the founding member, it is my honor to serve as a committee member and dedicate myself to the Academy.

There are no short cuts to success. It is a direct result of preparation, hard work, and lessons learned from failure. A reflection of the past helps one to understand the present.

In this volume, we reflect on two original studies and two case studies.

Case reports serve to increase judgment through experience. In place of studies such, the experiences provide the basis to amass measures for further dental practices.

As the aforementioned articles are worth reading, it gives me great pleasure to share this issue with you. We are also pleased to share with you additional information of importance. As of March 2020, all JPI articles with registered DOI can now be found online at the Airiti Library.

Lastly, it is with great appreciation to all participants that I say, we look forward to additional distinct articles for the benefit of all prosthodontists.



The Academy of Prosthetic Dentistry R.O.C., Taiwan

Dia - Na Lin

Hsiu-Na Lin Editor-in-Chief

Original Article

Determining occlusal plane with the mandibular labial frenum as the anterior reference point.

Pin-Feng Huang, D.D.S.

Visiting Staff, Dental Department Shin-Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital Taipei, Taiwan

Chih-Ling Chang, D.D.S. M.S.

Assistant Professor, School of Dentistry National Yang-Ming University Taipei, Taiwan Director and chief, Dental Department Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital Taipei, Taiwan

Corresponding author: Dr Chih-Ling Chang

Yang-Ming University College of Dentistry Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital No. 95-B1(Dentistry), Wenchang Rd., Shilin Dist., Taipei City 111, Taiwan (R.O.C.) E-mail: cclpyy2001@yahoo.com.tw

DOI: 10.6926/JPI.201910_8(4).0001

Abstract

Statement of problem: The oral care of elderly people is important, especially in an aging society. It is critical for rehabilitation of oral function with fixed or removable dentures when dentists facing the edentulous patient. The appropriate occlusal plane and establishment of the vertical maxillomandibular relations can meet the functional and esthetic demands for fixed or removable dentures.

Purpose: The purpose of this study was to measure the distances between the mandibular labial frenum and the incisal edge of the lower central incisor in a cohort of patients in order to use the average values of those distances as anterior reference points for determining mandibular occlusal planes.

Material and Methods: Casts collected from the participating patients including the clear landmarks of the mandibular labial frenum and the mesioincisal edge of the lower right central incisor were measured with a digital vernier caliper by only one clinician.

Results: The mean distances between the attachment of the mandibular labial frenum and the mesioincisal edge of the lower right central incisor in the male, female and all subjects were 12.0 ± 1.4 mm, 11.4 ± 1.1 mm and 11.3 ± 1.2 mm, respectively.

Conclusions: Collecting the records of healthy adults with no obvious teeth wear could help to determine the vertical dimensions of mandibular occlusal planes and the positioning lower anterior artificial teeth when dealing with full mouth rehabilitation.

Key words: lower central incisor, mandibular labial frenum, occlusal plane, vertical dimension

Introduction

The importance of long-term oral care for elderly people is increasing, especially in aging societies. According to a 2014 study by Wang¹, the prevalence of edentulism among individuals aged more than 65 years old in Taiwan was 24.3%. Hence, it is critical that dentists have an efficient and accurate means of reconstructing the occlusion when faced with fully edentulous elderly patients. Whenever fixed or removable dentures are applied, an adequate occlusal plane is the key to success for full mouth rehabilitation. Specifically, the level of the occlusal plane created with the dentures should be as close as possible to the plane that was previously occupied by the natural teeth². At such level, the occlusal plane of the dentures will allow the tongue and cheek muscles to function normally. Furthermore, a well-designed prosthesis is important for good esthetics, i.e., the level of the occlusal plane can affect the proportion of the teeth displayed when smiling^{3,4}.

There are many methods for determining the occlusal plane⁵. The most commonly used method is utilizing non-mobile anatomical landmarks to achieve reasonable estimates of the upper and lower occlusal planes⁵. The level of the upper occlusal plane can be determined using the interpupillary line and the ala-tragus line. However^{6,7}, there is little information regarding what anterior reference point to use in determining the lower occlusal plane. The anterior anatomical landmarks of the mandible are the labial frenum, lingual frenum and vestibule⁸. The labial frenum is typically more visible than the lingual frenum in the mouth.

The labial frenum is a thin sheet of tissue that attaches to the center of the lower lip and between the lower two central incisors⁹. It is quite notable, and its location can be accurately recorded. In the edentulous condition, it attaches to the labial aspect of the lower ridge at the midline. This anatomical landmark can be used for the proper positioning of lower anterior teeth in their original position and to establish the level of the lower occlusal plane in full mouth rehabilitation patients.

The goal of this study was to measure the distance between the mandibular labial frenum and the mesioincisal edge of the lower central incisor in order to obtain objective data for clinicians.

Materials and methods

The present study was conducted in the Department of Prosthodontics of Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital in Taipei, Taiwan. The Ethics Committee of Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital approved the research protocol. The study involved the 52 mandibular stone casts which were obtained with alginate impressions in stock tray from 26 male patients and 26 female patients of the prosthodontic department of Shin Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital. The included stone casts should have the clear landmarks of the mandibular labial frenum and the incisal edges of the lower central incisors. The stone casts, which were made from 2014~2017, were selected for this study according to various inclusion/exclusion criteria.

The inclusion criteria were that the patient had to be aged from 21 to 25 years old and had to have a Class I dental relationship. The age criterion was due to the fact that the average eruption age of the lower third molar is 17-21 years old. Meanwhile, the average root completion age of the lower third molar is18-25 years old. When the root of the lower third molar is completed, the individual in question is considered to have complete dentition¹⁰. The exclusion criteria were having dental prostheses; having teeth with excessive attrition, wear, supraeruption, or mobility; or receiving orthodontic treatment and labial frenectomy.

Point markings were made on each mandibular stone cast using a ball point pen marker. One point was marked at the mesioincisal angle of the right mandibular central incisors, and another point was marked on the attachment of the labial frenum. The occlusal plane of each of the casts was made parallel to the horizontal plane using a cast paralleling device on a Ney dental surveyor.

Each mandibular stone cast was placed on the cast holder of the dental surveyor, then the paralleling metal plate fixed to the surveying arm perpendicularly was lowered and adjusted to establish contact with the plate in at least three widely divergent points, one anteriorly and two posteriorly, on both sides (Fig. 1).

After the occlusal plane was orientated, the surveying arm with analyzing rod was lowered until the tip of the analyzing rod contacted the mark on the superior attachment of the labial frenum (Fig. 2). The value was then recorded by using the digital vernier caliper directly (Fig. 3).

The second value could then be recorded when the analyzing rod was elevated to the marking point on the mesioincisal edge (Fig. 4). The distance between the superior attachment of the mandibular labial frenum and mesioincisal edge of the lower central incisor could then be calculated from the subtraction of those two values (Table 1). The distance values for the casts were statistically analyzed with SPSS24 for MAC. The mean and the standard deviation (SD) of the measurements for all the subjects were calculated and statistically analyzed.



Figure 1. Cast paralleling device used to orient the cast on the surveyor.



Figure 2. Analyzing rod contacting the superior attachment of the mandibular labial frenum.



Figure 3. The distance between the two points on the vertical spindle of the surveyor was measured by a digital vernier caliper at the level of superior attachment of the mandibular labial frenum.



Figure 4. The distance between the two points on the vertical spindle of the surveyor was measured by a digital vernier caliper at the level of mesioincisal edge of the lower central incisor.

| Table 1. Master table of values | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------------|------------------|-------------|------------------|-------------|------------------|-------------|------------------|
| MALE | | | | FEMALE | | | |
| Patient No. | Model (in mm) | Patient No. | Model (in mm) | Patient No. | Model (in mm) | Patient No. | Model (in mm) |
| 1 | 10.5 | 14 | 11.2 | 1 | 11.1 | 14 | 13.0 |
| 2 | 10.8 | 15 | 12.8 | 2 | 9.0 | 15 | 9.2 |
| 3 | 11.0 | 16 | 12.8 | 3 | 9.6 | 16 | 10.6 |
| 4 | 12.5 | 17 | 13.4 | 4 | 10.3 | 17 | 10.3 |
| 5 | 12.0 | 18 | 9.9 | 5 | 10 | 18 | 11.9 |
| 6 | 10.3 | 19 | 14.0 | 6 | 13.1 | 19 | 12.1 |
| 7 | 12.3 | 20 | 13.0 | 7 | 11.2 | 20 | 12.6 |
| 8 | 9.5 | 21 | 14.6 | 8 | 12.1 | 21 | 11.5 |
| 9 | 11.6 | 22 | 11.9 | 9 | 12.2 | 22 | 10.5 |
| 10 | 12.5 | 23 | 13.6 | 10 | 11.8 | 23 | 9.7 |
| 11 | 13.0 | 24 | 13.5 | 11 | 11.5 | 24 | 11.8 |
| 12 | 10.7 | 25 | 11.8 | 12 | 11.4 | 25 | 11.3 |
| 13 | 10.7 | 26 | 12.0 | 13 | 13.5 | 26 | 11.1 |

Results

The distances between the superior attachment of the mandibular labial frenum (MLF) and the mesioincisal edge of lower central incisor (LCI) in the male and female subjects are listed in Table1. The distance from the MLF to the LCI in all of the subjects ranged from 9.0 to14.6 mm, with mean (\pm SD) of 11.3 \pm 1.2 mm. In the male patients, ranged from 9.5 to14.6 mm, with a mean (\pm SD) of 12.0 \pm 1.4 mm, as in the female patients, ranged from 9 to13.5 mm, with a mean (\pm SD) of 11.4 \pm 1.1 mm (Table 2).

| Table 2. | Mean values and Standard deviation |
|----------|------------------------------------|
| | values (Mean ± SD) |

| | Total | Male | Female |
|----------------------|------------|------------|------------|
| Mean ± SD (in mm) | 11.3 ± 1.2 | 12.0 ± 1.4 | 11.4 ± 1.1 |

Discussion

An adequate occlusal plane can fulfill esthetic demands, improve chewing efficiency and maintain the stability between the tongue and cheek; therefore, setting-up a reasonable occlusal plane is important for full mouth rehabilitation. However, when dealing with a patient on fully edentulous ridges or posterior teeth loss with remaining lower anterior teeth, it is hard to achieve a reliable occlusal plane. It is especially difficult to do so when a patient has supraerupted anterior teeth or even combination syndrome. In short, it is frequently a challenge for dentists to accurately determine the anterior occlusal plane.

There are many measurement methods used to determine the appropriate occlusal vertical dimension, including the mechanical, physiological and esthetic approaches. However, the level of the occlusal plane is most commonly determine based on anatomical landmarks¹¹. Hence, pre-extracion records are often used to measure the occlusal plane⁵. The level of the upper occlusal plane can be obtained from hamular notch-incisive papilla¹² or the interpupillary line combined with the alatragusline.⁸ With respect to the mandibular occlusal plane orientation, the retromolar pad is often used as a posterior reference point¹³. The retromolar pad is relatively stable, even when the ridge severely resorbed. Meanwhile, many researchers have also surveyed various anterior reference points, including the lateral border of the tongue¹⁴, the commissure of the lips¹¹, the buccinators groove¹¹ and the mucolabial reflection¹⁵. However, there is much variation in anatomical landmarks, such that in comparison, the mandibular frenum is relatively stable.

The frenum is divided into the labial frenum and the lingual frenum. Many studies have used the lower lingual frenum as a landmark. But it was found that the superior attachment could be bundles not a single frenum. It is therefore difficult to define the superior attachment. Furthermore, if the dentist wants to check the occlusal plane in the mouth, this frenum is difficult to distinguish when wax-denture is inserted. By comparison, the labial frenum is relatively easy to measure and mostly consists of a single frenum. As such, if the clinician takes an impression carefully, this anatomical mark can be easily measured.

Various methods used to measure the distances between two anatomical landmarks have been presented in previous studies. Among the most common, the first consists of using a divider to measure two given marks and then transferring the marks to a white sheet¹⁶. The distance between the carbonmarksis then obtained using a digital vernier caliper. The shortcomings of this approach are that it does not orient the occlusal plane and that errors may occur when transferring the marking points to the white sheet. The second method consists of placing the study cast on the surveyed table, and then orienting the occlusal plane so that it is parallel with the horizontal plane¹⁷. After the occlusal plane orientation, a surveying arm with analyzing rod is lowered until the tip of the analyzing rod contacts the mark on the superior attachmentof the labial frenum. A horizontal mark is then made with a ball point pen marker on the vertical arm of the surveyor where it meets the horizontal arm. Similarly, a second horizontal mark is made on the vertical arm of the surveyor where it meets the horizontal arm, when the tip of the analyzing rod is made tocontact the mark on the mesioincisal angle of the central incisors. However, this second method also has one disadvantage, which is that the marking on the vertical arm can also be in error. As such, the present study used a modified version of the second method to prevent such errors when collecting the measurement data.

In the present study, the subjects were Taiwanese, and according to the data collected, the distances ranged from 9.5 to 14.6 mm, with a mean (\pm SD) of 12.0 \pm 1.4 mm in the male patients, and from 9.0 to 13.5 mm, with mean (\pm SD) of 11.4 \pm 1.1 mm in the female patients. These data are valuable to clinicians when making the wax rim before the vertical dimension appointment. Moreover, the method used in the present study is reliable. This is because when the resulting denture is delivered, the dentist can still use the digital vernier caliper to check the occlusal plane. It is thus efficient to use the mandibular labial frenum as the anterior reference point when determining a reasonable occlusal plane.

The anterior teeth not only have functional needs but also esthetic demands. The upper anterior reference point is superior to the lower one. The upper teeth disclosed could be affect the older or younger, but the muscle tone decreases with age and also having teeth wear the lower teeth disclosed will increase. Hence, the important of the lower teeth increases over time. However, pre-extraction records alone cannot be effectively used to determine the levelof the occlusal plane; rather, they need to be used in combination with another method to determine the appropriate occlusal plane.

Although previous studies measured the distance between the mandibular lingual frenum and lower central incisor, the results of this study can still be compared with those of previous ones.

In the study by Bissasu¹⁷, the results showed the reliable measurement of the distance between the anterior attachment of the lingual frenum and the incisal edges of the mandibular incisors. The results also showed a mean vertical distance of 10.26 mm in a Syrian population (consisting of nine males and nine females). In the study by Rahman et al.,¹⁸ the mean vertical distance between the anterior attachment of the

lingual frenum and the incisal edges of the mandibular central incisors was 10.7 mm in males and 10.9 mm; in females in an Iraqi population (consisting of fifteen males and fifteen females).

In the study by Parimala and Prithviraj¹⁹, the mean vertical distance between the anterior attachment of the lingual frenum and the mesioincisal edges of mandibular central incisors was 12.3 mm in males and 11.9 mm in females in an Indian population (consisting of fifty-sixmales and forty-four females).

In the study by Balasubramanian et al.,¹⁶the mean distance between the anterior attachment of the lingual frenum and the mesioincisal edges of the mandibular central incisors was 14.5 mm in a south Indian population (consisting of fifty-six males and forty-four females).

In the study by Mahboub et al.,²⁰the mean vertical distance between the anterior attachment of the lingual frenum and the mesioincisal edges of the mandibular central incisors was 15.42 ± 0.97 mm in males and 13.28 ± 1.57 mm in females in an Iranian population (consisting of twenty males and twenty females).

All of these studies adopted the aforementioned

second method, with the exception of the Balasubramanian et al. study. Overall, their reported values ranged from10.26 mm to15.42 mm. The mean vertical distance for all the subjects in the present study, meanwhile, was 11.3 mm. This value was similar to those reported in the previous studies.

The advantage of the present study's measurement method is that it is relatively easy to perform, the reason being that the labial frenum is easy to distinguish and the line between the labial frenum and incisal edge of the lower central incisors is more perpendicular to horizontal plane than the lingual frenum. This may, in turn, save on orientation set-up time and the results of the method can be checked chair-side.

Conclusion

The following conclusions were drawn from this study:

- The distances between the attachment of the mandibular labial frenum and mesioincisal edge of the lower central incisors in the male, female, and all subjects ranged from 9.5 to14.6mm, with a mean (±SD) of 12.0±1.4mm; from 9 to 13.5mm, with a mean (±SD) of 11.4±1.1mm; and from 9 to 14.6 mm, with a mean (±SD) of 11.3±1.2mm, respectively.
- 2. Collecting the records of healthy adults with no obvious teeth wear could help to determine the vertical dimensions of mandibular occlusal planes and thus be used in their rehabilitation. The objective results of this study could thus help clinicians to efficiently determine the occlusal plane when dealing with full mouth rehabilitation.
- 3. The results of this study can be used in positioning lower anterior artificial teeth.

Clinical implication

For full mouth rehabilitation, the importance of obtaining a reasonable occlusal plane level is paramount. Using the mandibular labial frenum as an anterior reference point for determining the occlusal plane level is easy to do, and the results can be re-checked chair-side.

Conflicts of interest

All the authors state that they have no potential sources of conflict of interest.

References

- 1. Wang TF, Chen YY, Liou YM, Chou C. Investigating tooth loss and associated factors among older Taiwanese adults. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2014;58:446-53.
- 2. Celebic A, Valentic-Peruzovic M, Kralijevic K, Brkic H. A study of the occlusal plane orientation by intra-oral method. J Oral Rehabil 1995;22:233-36.
- 3. Cade RE. The role of the mandibular anterior teeth in complete denture esthetics. J Prosthet Dent. 1979;42:368-70.
- Sackstein Max. Display of mandibular and maxillary teeth during smiling and speech: age and sex correlations. Int J Prosthodont.2008;21:149-51.
- Majid Bissasu. Pre-extraction records for complete denture fabrication: A literature review. J Prosthet Dent. 2004;91:55-8.
- 6. Okane H. The effect of anteroposterior inclination of the occlusal plane on biting force. J Prosthet Dent.1979;44:497-01.
- 7. Fox FA. The principles involved in full upper and lower denture construction. DentCosm. 1924;66:151.
- 8. Sanath Shetty, Nazia Majeed Zargar, Kamalakanth Shenoy, V. Rekha. Occlusal plane location in edentulous patients: A review. J Indian Prosthodont Soc. 2013;13:142-48.
- 9. Priyanka M., Sruthi R., Ramakrishnan T., Emmadi P., Ambalavanan N. An overview of frenal attachments. J Indian Soc Periodontol. 2013;17:12-5.
- 10.Stanley J. Nelson. Wheeler's Dental Anatomy, Physiology and Occlusion^{10th}. Ch12 The permanent mandibular molars p.200.
- 11.Donald O. Lundquist, Wallace W. Luther. Occlusal plane determination. J Prosthet Dent.1970;23:489-98.
- 12.Fu PS, Hung CC, Hong JM, Wang JC. Three-dimensional analysis of the occlusal plane related to the hamular-incisive papilla occlusal plane in young adults. J Oral Rehabil. 2007;34:136.
- 13.Ismail YH, Bowman JF. Position of the occlusal plane in natural and artificial teeth. J Prosthet Dent. 1968;20:407-11.
- 14. Yasaki M. Height of the occlusion rim and the interocclusal distance. J Prosthet Dent. 1961;11:26-31.
- 15.Fayz F, Eslami A, Graser GN. Use of anterior teeth measurements in determining occlusal vertical dimension. J Prosthet Dent. 1987;58:317-22.
- 16.Balasubramanian R, Leoney A, Raj K. An In-vivo correlation analysis of the distance between lingual frenal attachment and mandibular incisal edge position as an aid in establishing mandibular occlusal plane in south Indian population. J ClinDiagnRes. 2015;9:ZC54-7.
- 17. Majid Bissasu. Use of lingual frenum in determining the original vertical position of mandibular anterior teeth. J Prosthet Dent. 1999;82:177-81.
- 18.HA Rahman, ZS Abdul Allah, BM Ali Hussein. Evaluation of the relation between occlusal vertical dimension with lingual frenum and depth of mucolingual reflection in Iraqi adult sample. J Bagh College Dentistry. 2009;21:44-7.
- 19.Parimala BK, Prithviraj DR. A comparative study of mandibular incisor relation to the lingual frenum in natural dentition and in complete denture wearers. J Indian Prosthodont Soc. 2012;12:208-15.
- 20.Mahboub F, Kimyai S, Molavi E. Determining the distance from the lingual frenum anterior attachment to the lower incisors' incisal edges. J Dent Res Dent Clin Dent Prospects. 2016;10:257-62.

Original Article

Digital Measurement of Abrasion Volume of Dental Luting Cement at Different Locations of Natural Tooth

Feng-I Chen, DDS

Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Dentistry, Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, 80708, Taiwan.

I-Hsuan Lin, Hao Ya Kuo, Undergraduate student, Ping-Ho Chen, PhD

School of Dentistry, College of Dental Medicine, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, 80708, Taiwan.

Ting-Hsun Lan, DDS, MS, PhD

Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Dentistry, Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, 80708, Taiwan. School of Dentistry, College of Dental Medicine, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung, 80708, Taiwan.

Running title: Dental cement's abrasion resistance of different positions

Corresponding author: Dr. Ting-Hsun Lan

School of Dentistry, College of Dental Medicine, Kaohsiung Medical University, 100 Shin-Chuan 1st Road, Sanmin District, Kaohsiung 80708, Taiwan E-mail: tinghsun.lan@gmail.com Tel: +886-7-3121101 ext. 8252 Fax: +886-7-3157024

DOI: 10.6926/JPI.201910_8(4).0002

Abstract

Purpose: As the dental root is exposed to the oral cavity, the margin of the fixed partial denture may be located at the crown, neck, or root. The purpose of this in vitro study was to evaluate the abrasion resistance of different dental luting cement at different locations of natural teeth.

Materials and methods: A total of thirty-six premolars were divided into four groups with an artificial gap 1mm $(\pm 0.15 \text{ mm})$ in depth and 0.2 mm $(\pm 0.05 \text{ mm})$ in width at three locations (crown, neck, and root) filled with waterbased luting cement, zinc phosphate cement (ZPC), polycarboxylate cement (PC), and resin-based dental resin cement 1 (U200), and resin cement 2 (Maxcem) (n=9). In the abrasion test, all specimens were tested using an abrasionresistant testing machine with 2 N brushing forces mixed with toothpaste and water (1: 2). Each sample underwent the wear test of 18,000 cycles of brushing, 60 times per minute. 3D-printing software 3D Sprint[®] (3D system) and exocad DentalCAD (exocad GmbH) software were used to measure the amount of abrasion. Statistical analysis was performed by using one-way ANOVA and repeated-measure ANOVA (α =0.05).

Results: From the average wear perspective of average wear, PC had the most considerable amount of abrasion, followed by ZPC, Maxcem, and U200. The average amounts of crown, neck, and root abrasion of PC were 0.403 ± 0.212 , 0.482 ± 0.354 , and 0.27 ± 0.153 mm³, while the average amounts of crown, neck, and root abrasions of U200 were 0.123 ± 0.057 , 0.083 ± 0.04 , and 0.086 ± 0.042 mm³ respectively. Among the four adhesives, the amount of abrasion on different positions of the teeth showed no significant difference (P>.05); however, water-based and resin-based luting cement were significantly different (P<.05).

Conclusion: This study indicated that resin-based cement is more resistant to brushing than water-based cement. There was no significant difference in wear when the same adhesive was used at different locations of the tooth.

Key words: anti-abrasion test, water-based cement, resin-based cement, natural tooth

Introduction

When rehabilitating oral cavity with fixed partial dentures, the smallest possible marginal discrepancy between the prosthesis and abutment tooth to minimize the risk of disease development is the essential criteria. Although the marginal opening of the fixed partial denture is not clinically detected, the microscopic gaps are set in approximately 100 µm sufficient for penetration of bacteria^{1,2}. Luting cement is designed to fill the microscopic gaps between a prosthesis and a prepared tooth. Cement is classified as water-based, oil-based, or resin-based products. Zinc phosphate cement (ZPC), zinc polycarboxylate cement (PC), and glass-ionomer cement (GIC) are all water-based cement with phosphate bonding or polycarboxylate chelation. Zinc oxide-eugenol cement is an oil-based cement that is useful for short-term cementation of the prosthesis, while resin-based luting cement is a variety of tooth-colored resins with high strength and low film thickness. ZPC and PC luting cement bond to the tooth structure via acid and metal oxide bases to form a salt and water. The antiabrasion ability might be related to the property of tensile bond strength, solubility, and microleakage. Parameswari et al.³ measured the tensile bond strength of ZPC, GIC, and PC, ZPC was found more efficacious than PC, which concluded that the PC might be weaker associated with the reduced film thickness. In terms of solubility, Karkera et al.⁴ tested GIC, ZPC, polyacid-modified resin cement, PC and resin-modified glass ionomer (RMGIC) respectively. Among the above, the solubility to water for both ZPC and PC are similar. With regard to microleakage, Mohajerfar et al. ⁵ evaluated ZPC, glass-ionomer, Speed CEM and Panavia, while Vesna Medić et al.⁶ assessed ZPC, PC, glass-ionomer and resin cement. Both parties obtained the result that ZPC had the highest microleakage and PC had microleakage close to ZPC, thus it is controversial to compare the anti-abrasion abilities of PC and ZPC.

When it comes to resin cement, they generally have good physical properties, such as high compressive and tensile strengths, and are not easily soluble in water. There are three types of resin cement: total etch-and-rinse adhesives, self-etch adhesives, and self-adhesives. The self-adhesive resin cement without separate adhesive steps has become more and more popular for clinical use. Studies have shown that the self-adhesives' mechanical properties such as shear bond strengths and bonding resistance are not as effective as those of three-step resin cement⁷⁻¹¹; besides, Furuichi⁷ compared five self-adhesive resin cement (G-CEM LinkAce, BeautiCem SA, Maxcem Elite, Clearfil SA Automix, and RelyX Unicem 2) and found that Maxcem had the most volume loss after measuring the wear resistance of various resin cements.

Attrition will induce loss in occlusal enamel and no antagonist causes an abnormal eruption of the tooth. Another reason for root exposure is gingival recession¹² or crown-lengthening procedure¹³. Most enamel crystals are rod-shaped to form enamel prisms, and there are insufficient data of morphological and microchemical changes in the enamel associated with possible sign of aging¹⁴. The anatomic root is found below the neck and is covered with cementum. Restoration margin placement is important for those teeth where retention and resistance form is needed. The contour of the tooth may require alteration for both biological and esthetic reasons and maintain a good level of hygiene is a must.^{2,15}

While preparing the tooth for a fixed partial denture, the margin of the fixed partial denture may be located at the crown, neck or root. As there are no studies on brushing resistance at different natural tooth positions, this study aimed to examine the anti-abrasive ability of different dental luting cements at different natural teeth locations under the same brushing frequency and intensity.

Materials and methods

Thirty-six premolars were collected in this study. This study was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee of Kaohsiung Medical University Chung-Ho Memorial Hospital IRB, Kaohsiung ROC. (IRB code: KMUHIRB-E(II)-20190243).

Extracted human teeth without caries or filling restoration were stored at room temperature and used as tooth specimens. No cervically abraded teeth were included in this study.

Figure 1 shows that 5 mm above the premolars' neck and 5 mm below the neck was retained and embedded in the composite resin ring with the buccal side up. Then, two re-entrant angles off the composite resin ring were cut to let the teeth steadily stand on the pedestal of the 3D Coordinate Measuring Machine (3D CMM). Finally, low-speed handpieces (ULTIMATE XL - NSK-Nakanishi International) were used to create an artificial cut with 1mm (± 0.15 mm) in depth and 0.2 mm (± 0.05 mm) in width at three locations, being crown,



Figure 1. Pictures of sample with three artificial cut in 3D CMM. A. labial view B. proximal view.

| 1 | | | 5 | |
|--------|---------------------|--------------|--------------|---------|
| Code | Туре | Product | Manufacturer | Lot No. |
| PC | Polycarboxylate | GC-Livcarbo | GC | 1805011 |
| ZPC | Zinc Phosphate | Super Cement | SHOFU | 051547 |
| Maxcem | Self-adhesive resin | MAXCEM | KERR | 7040052 |
| U200 | Self-adhesive resin | RelyX U200 | 3M | 4668351 |

neck, and root (Fig.1). The 0.2 mm (\pm 0.05 mm) in width simulated the marginal gap.

The following four materials were used to evaluate the anti-abrasive ability of dental cement. GC-Livcarbo (PC, Tokyo, Japan) was used to present polycarboxylate cement, SHOFU Super Cement (ZPC, Kyoto, Japan) was used to present zinc phosphate, and MAXCEM Elite Chroma (MAXCEM, KERR CA, USA) and RelyX U200 (U200, 3M, Germany) were used to present selfadhesive resin (listed in Table1). We distributed all 36 samples into four groups randomly, being PC, ZPC, Maxcem, and U200 respectively.

All of the samples were filled with the cement, which was mixed according to the manufacturer's recommended procedures. Finally, the samples were set completely before testing for both PC and ZPC; as for the other groups that included Maxcem and U200, samples were cured by dental curing light following the manufacturer's recommended time set.

The height that counts from the junction of tooth and composite resin ring to the most convex point at the surface at crown, neck and root were recorded with the 3D CMM and exocad DentalCAD (exocad GmbH) after filling with the cement.

The Initial specimens were scanned with desktop scanner (3Shape, Copenhagen, Denmark), and initial data were stored as STL files.

In the abrasion test, six premolars that being unprepared were used as a pilot study. The machine used was an abrasion-resistant testing machine (PAT2012 fully automatic abrasion, Bo Yi Jing, Taiwan). The American Dental Association recommends brushing the teeth twice a day and for at least 2 min ¹⁶. To simulate the real brushing force (2 Newtons) ¹⁶, we placed 200g on the toothbrush, then added toothpaste (SENSODYNE RAPID RELEIF) mixed in water with a ratio of 1: 2, and each sample underwent the wear test of 18,000 cycles of brushing, 60 times per minute. The wear volumes were accounted for by a 3S sprint (3D System, USA).

One-way ANOVA was used to analyze the difference between the amount of abrasion of each cement on the same tooth location, using repeated-measure ANOVA to analyze the difference between abrasion at three different locations when using the same cement. The G*Power version 3.1.9.2 was applied to estimate the sample size (Franz, Universitat Kiel, Germany), and the power analysis was used for a fixed effect



Figure 2. The abrasion picture of water-based and resin-based luting cement. A. STL file of ZPC after rest. B. 3D image superimposition before and after test of ZPC at crown, neck, and root. C. STL file of U200 after test. D. 3D image superimposition before and after test of U200 at crown, neck, and root.

| Table 2. Abrasion of different types of cement and locations of marginal gap after anti-abrasive test (mm ³). | | | | | |
|---|-----------------|----------------|----------------|--|--|
| The location Cement of cut | Crown M ± SD | Neck M ± SD | Root M ± SD | P value (same cement vs. different location) | |
| PC (n= 9) | 0.403±0.212 | 0.482±0.354 | 0.27±0.153 | neck vs crown=0.1679 Crown vs root=0.4803 neck vs crown=0.7681 | |
| ZPC (n=9) | 0.367±0.08 | 0.32±0.127 | 0.267±0.115 | neck vs crown=0.1207 Crown vs root=0.5318 neck vs crown=0.6070 | |
| Maxcem (n=9) | 0.16±0.076 | 0.152±0.042 | 0.134±0.09 | neck vs crown=0.7602 Crown vs root=0.9137 neck vs crown=0.9504 | |
| U200 (n=9) | 0.123±0.057 | 0.083±0.04 | 0.086±0.042 | neck vs crown=0.7113 Crown vs root=0.8285 neck vs crown=0.9771 | |

Different superscript letters in a column indicate statistical significance among groups.

P<0.05 * (post hoc Dunnett T3 test) *

One-way ANOVA; Repeated-measure ANOVA; M: Mean; SD: Standard deviation

one-way ANOVA. With a significant criterion of α =0.05 and an estimated effect size of 0.67, the power was at least 82.39%.

Results

In the pilot study, there was no significant difference in the process of before and after brushing.

The average crown, neck, and root abrasions of nine samples that used PC were 0.403 ± 0.212 (mm³), 0.482 ± 0.354 (mm³), and 0.27 ± 0.153 (mm³) respectively. In nine samples that used ZPC, the average crown, neck, and root abrasions were 0.367 ± 0.08 (mm³), 0.32 ± 0.127 (mm³), and 0.267 ± 0.115 (mm³) respectively. The average

crown, neck, and root abrasions of nine samples that used Maxcem were 0.16 ± 0.076 (mm³), 0.152 ± 0.042 (mm³), and 0.134 ± 0.09 (mm³) respectively. The average crown, neck and root abrasions of nine samples that used U200 were 0.123 ± 0.057 (mm³), 0.083 ± 0.04 (mm³), and 0.086 ± 0.042 (mm³) respectively. Figure 2 shows the water-based and resin-based luting cement superimposition images before and after testing. These results are listed in Table 2. There was no statistical significance at different locations on the samples using different cements.

Table 3 shows the different materials at crown, neck and root representing the four cement abrasions all had a statistical difference (P< 0.05). Moreover, for the margin at crown and root,

the abrasion volume of resin-based cement was significantly different from that of water-based cement. For the margin at neck area, P-value equaled 0.0002 representing the abrasion of the four cements exhibited statistical difference; however, besides U200 vs Maxcem and PC vs ZPC, ZPC vs Maxcem showed no significant difference at the neck area for anti-abrasion volume (P= 0.217). Further analysis of the statistical dependence between the two materials at the same location is shown in Table 3.

Table 3. P value between materials under the
same tooth location.

| The location of cut Cement | Crown | Neck | Root |
|--|----------|---------|---------|
| P value (same location versus different cement) | <0.0001* | 0.0002* | 0.0005* |
| PC versus Maxcem | 0.0005* | 0.041* | 0.0362* |
| PC versus U200 | <0.0001 | 0.0002* | 0.0027* |
| ZPC versus Maxcem | 0.0031* | 0.217 | 0.0419* |
| ZPC versus U200 | 0.0004* | 0.002* | 0.003* |
| Maxcem versus U200 | 0.906 | 0.245 | 0.751 |
| PC versus ZPC | 0.9125 | 0.8491 | 0.9999 |

Discussion

The results showed that the four cements had significant wear at crown, neck and root respectively; however, at different tooth positions, the trend was similar, although the water-based cement had a higher abraded volume than resinbased ones. Only ZPC versus Maxcem at the neck area showed no significant difference by using the Dunnett T3 post-hoc test. The factors might be the morphology at the neck area being more convex and easily worn, however, abraded volume for ZPC (water-based) was still higher than Maxcem (resinbased).

This finding was consistent with Trumpaite-Vanagiene's research¹⁷. He also indicated that water-based cement was inclined to wear due to its material property and powder-liquid formulation; similarly, Fernando Carlos Hueb had noted that the polymers formed during the polymerization process incorporated water molecules through hydrogen¹⁸⁻²⁰, altering the composition of the solid substances formed. This cross-binding enhances the microhardness of resin-based cement and makes it more durable to the ones that are water solution derived²¹.



Figure 3. The abrasion of different locations and cements.

Further analysis of PC and ZPC differences revealed that PC has higher average abrasion than ZPC (Fig 3.). Therefore, despite both PC and ZPC being water-soluble dental cements, ZPC showed better abrasion resistance^{20,22,23}. ZPC is a waterbased material which is fully set following by acidbase reaction between zinc-oxide powder and an aqueous phosphate acid solution. Polycarboxylate cement is mainly formed by zinc oxide and polyacrylic acid in water, and these two materials showed the hydrophilic nature of a polymer in the results of monomers and polymerization linkages; however, the PC presents hydroxyl, carboxyl groups in monomers and their resultant polymer make them more hydrophilic and more prone to water absorption in their formulation. Ghanim has confirmed these findings²⁴.

This study determined that the polycarboxylate cement showed the highest value of abrasion followed by zinc phosphate. The two types of resinbased cement revealed that their abrasion-tested values were much lower than it is for the waterbased cement. The anti-abrasive ability would be influenced more by cement types rather than the position where the cement was filled. These results could further infer that the anti-abrasive ability might be associated with the cement's water solubility of cement used. Neshandar Aslli et al discovered that PC is the most water-soluble, follow by ZPC, and the resin-based cement is the least soluble one²⁵.

The results showed that ZPC wear on the

crown tended to be greater than the wear on the neck and root. These factors might be related to the structure of dentin and enamel. After cutting, the dentin will have many cross-cut dentin tubules on the cut surface, and the cut surface of the enamel will be relatively smoother. Although the formation process is formed by stacking layers of rods, interrod enamel will fill the gaps in the formation of rods²⁶, so the dentin tubules on the dentin provide a rougher environment than does enamel. On the other hand, It might be due to PC was more prone to water solubility and the neck's morphology was more convex and therefore more readily contacted by the brush, thus PC wear at the neck was greater than that at the crown and root...

The purpose of this experiment was to determine the anti-abrasive ability of different cements when the cement was applied to the different locations of crown, root, or neck. However, the study's limitation was the insufficient sample size, which needs to be increased to gather more evidence and the morphology of tooth size, which could not be controlled completely. Further research could evaluate the property of tensile bond strength, solubility of luting cement, apply additional cement types, samples and change the brush force to validate the anti-abrading ability of dental luting cement.

Conclusions

Within the limitations of this study, the following conclusions can be drawn:

- 1. Resin-based cement performs better in abrasion resistance than water-based cement.
- 2. There is no significant difference in the amount of wear at three different tooth locations when using resin-based or water-based cement.

Conflicts of interest

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Fransson B, Oilo G, Gjeitanger R. The fit of metal-ceramic crowns, a clinical study. Dent Mater 1985; 1: 197–99.
- 2. Abduo J, Lyons KM. Interdisciplinary interface between fixed prosthodontics and periodontics. Periodontol 2000. 2017; 74:40-62.
- 3. Parameswari BD, Rajakumar M, Lambodaran G, Sundar S. Comparative study on the tensile bond strength and marginal fit of complete veneer cast metal crowns using various luting agents: An in vitro study. J Pharm Bioallied Sci 2016; 8:S138-S43.
- 4. Thomas M, Mustafa M, Karkera R, Raj APN, Isaac L, Reddy RN. Comparison of the Solubility of Conventional Luting Cements with that of the Polyacid Modified Composite Luting Cement and Resin-modified Glass Ionomer Cement. The Journal of Contemporary Dental Practice 2016; 17:1016-21.
- 5. Mohajerfar M, Nadizadeh K, Hooshmand T, Beyabanaki E, Neshandar Asli H, Sabour S. Coronal Microleakage of Teeth Restored with Cast Posts and Cores Cemented with Four Different Luting Agents after Thermocycling. J Prosthodont. 2019; 28:e332-e6.
- 6. Medic V, Obradovic-Djuricic K, Dodic S, Petrovic R. In vitro evaluation of microleakage of various types of dental cements. Srp Arh Celok Lek 2010; 138:143-9.
- Furuichi T, Takamizawa T, Tsujimoto A, Miyazaki M, Barkmeier WW, Latta MA. Mechanical Properties and Slidingimpact Wear Resistance of Self-adhesive Resin Cements. Oper Dent 2016; 41:E83-92.
- 8. Bumrungruan C, Sakoolnamarka R. Microshear bond strength to dentin of self-adhesive flowable composite compared with total-etch and all-in-one adhesives. J Dent Sci 2016; 11:449-56.
- 9. Pamato S, Valle AL, Adrade GHB, Vidotti HA, So MVR, Pereira JR. Does hybridized dentin affect bond strength of selfadhesive resin cement?. J Clin Exp Dent 2016; 8:e409-e14.
- Masarwa N, Mohamed A, Abou-Rabii I, Abu Zaghlan R, Steier L. Longevity of Self-etch Dentin Bonding Adhesives Compared to Etch-and-rinse Dentin Bonding Adhesives: A Systematic Review. J Evid Based Dent Pract 2016; 16:96-106.
- 11. Kim JY, Cho GY, Roh BD, Shin Y. Effect of Curing Mode on Shear Bond Strength of Self-Adhesive Cement to Composite Blocks. Materials (Basel). 2016;9.
- 12. Kassab MM, Cohen RE. The etiology and prevalence of gingival recession. J Am Dent Assoc 2003;134:220-5.
- 13. Rajiv M Patel PB. Functional crown lengthening surgery in the aesthetic zone; periodontic and prosthodontic considerations. Dental update 2015; 42:36-8, 41-2.
- 14. Kunin AA, Evdokimova AY, Moiseeva NS. Age-related differences of tooth enamel morphochemistry in health and dental caries. EPMA J 2015; 6:3.
- 15. Ercoli C, Caton JG. Dental prostheses and tooth-related factors. J Periodontol. 2018; 89 Suppl 1:S223-S236.
- 16. Ganss C, Schlueter N, Preiss S, Klimek J. Tooth brushing habits in uninstructed adults--frequency, technique, duration and force. Clin Oral Investig 2009; 13(2):203-8.
- 17. Trumpaite-Vanagiene R. Wear resistance of luting cements and the influence of marginal gap width on substance loss. Stomatologija 2003; 5:70-6.
- 18. Bayindir YZ YM. Surface hardness properties of resinmodified glass ionomer cements and polyacid modified composite resins. J Contemp Dent Pract 2004;5: 1-6.

- 19. Liu Q, Meng X, Yoshida K, Luo X. Bond degradation behavior of self-adhesive cement and conventional resin cements bonded to silanized ceramic. J Prosthet Dent 2011;105(3):177-84.
- 20.G O. Luting cements: A review and comparison. Int Dent J 1991;41:81-8.
- 21. Menexes FCH, Junior GT, Oliveira Wj, Paulimp TP, Moura MB, Silva IL, Moura MB. Analysis of the Properties of Dental Cements after Exposure to Incubation Media containing Streptococcus mutans. J Contemp Dent Pract 2011; 12:385-91.
- 22. Hajmiragha H, Nokar S, Alikhasi M, Nikzad S, Dorriz H. Solubility of three luting cements in dynamic artificial saliva. J Dent (Tehran) 2008; 5:95-8.
- 23. Keyf F, Tuna SH, Sen M. Water sorption and solubility of different luting and restorative dental cements. Turk J Med Sci 2007; 37:47-55.
- 24. Ahmed Ghanim M. Water sorption and solubility of different commercially. Med j Babylon 2010; 7:410-21.
- 25. Neshandar Asli H, Neshandar Asli M. Solubility of zinc phosphate, glass inomer and resin modified glass inomer cement in artificial saliva: in vitro study. Annals of Dental Specialty 2018; 6:40-3.
- 26. DeRocher KA, Smeets PJM, Goodge BH, Zachman MJ, Balachandran PV, Stegbauer L, et al. Chemical gradients in human enamel crystallites. Nature 2020; 583:66-71.

Case Report

Immediate implant placement and provisionalization after staged approaches of apicoectomy and guide tissue/bone regeneration in the anterior maxilla: A clinical report

Ho-Fu Cheng, DDS

Clinical instructor, Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Dentistry, Chi Mei Medical Center, Tainan, Taiwan

Chih-Wen Cheng, DDS

Assistant professor, Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Dentistry, Chi Mei Medical Center, Tainan, Taiwan

Lian-Ping Mau, DDS, MS

Assitant professor, Division of Periodontics, Department of Dentistry, Chi Mei Medical Center, Tainan, Taiwan

Running title: Immediate implant placement and provisionalization

Corresponding author: Dr. Chih-Wen Cheng

Division of Prosthodontics, Department of Dentistry, Chi Mei Medical Center No. 901, Zhonghua Rd., Yongkang Dist., Tainan City 71004, Taiwan (R.O.C). E-mail: e7752327@gmail.com

The authors reported no conflicts of interest related to this study.

DOI: 10.6926/JPI.201910_8(4).0003

Abstract

In order to maintain esthetics immediately after maxillary anterior tooth extraction, immediate implant placement and provisionalization (IIPP) is one of the current options for implant reconstruction. However, esthetic outcome after IIPP is depended on proper condition of the preexisting tissue. This clinical report introduces the strategy of apical surgery and guided tissue/bone regeneration before tooth extraction to improve the preexisting tissue condition. It could not only achieve the patient's esthetic demand, but also prevent the risk factors for IIPP.

Key words: apical surgery, guided bone regeneration, guided tissue regeneration, immediate implant placement, immediate provisionalization

Introduction

The reconstruction of partially or fully edentulous patients with implant-supported prostheses has become a reliable and predictable treatment option resulting in high survival rates¹. However, it's still a challenge to achieve a satisfying esthetic outcome with healthy and stable peri-implant tissues in harmony with the adjacent natural teeth in anterior maxilla by using implant restorations. Three implant protocols have been evolved based on the different surgical conditions and surgeon demanding, including immediate, early and delayed implant placement.

There is a growing tendency to place implants immediately after tooth extraction, combined with immediate provisionalization. Immediate implant placement was initially described by Schulte and Heimke in the 1980s². Thereafter, the protocol of immediate loading was initially developed for improving patient's comfort through immediate function and esthetics. Since 1998, after Wohrle first demonstrated success with immediate implant placement and provisionalization (IIPP) of single anterior maxillary implants, numerous clinical studies have confirmed the viability of such treatments³. One of the most desirable features is the efficiency in optimizing esthetic success by preserving the existing osseous and gingival architecture. In addition, reduction in the number of surgical interventions, a shorter treatment time, an ideal three-dimensional implant positioning and especially, esthetic appearance and space maintenance during surgical healing period have been claimed as the advantages of this

treatment approach⁴. Moreover, it is also a predictable procedure with a high success rate. According to a prospective study by Kan et al⁵. with an average observation period of four years (2 to 8.2 years), the cumulative success rate of 35 anterior single implants by using immediate implant placement and provisionalization (IIPP) was 100%. The systematic review by Paul Weigl included 626 censored IIPP in 609 patients showed a success rate of 97.96% and a survival rate of 98.25% after a mean follow-up period of 31.2 months⁶. It provides not only early healing of the soft tissue surrounding the implant, but retains the alveolar crest and maintain the gingival architecture surrounding the implant. When immediate implant placement is combined with immediate provisional prosthesis restored, it will also decrease gingival change, especially for papilla height maintenance. Many authors had claimed that IIPP is effective in maintaining the existing papilla height without the risk of creating scar tissue, when flapless approach is implemented^{7,8}.

Esthetic outcome after IIPP is depended on proper condition of the preexisting tissue, such as a thick gingival biotype, an appropriate gingival level, osseous-gingival relationship, and the presence of adequate buccal bone plate⁹. It increases the risk of facial gingival recession in the cases with thin tissue biotype or facial bone dehiscence. Moreover, primary stability, control of micro-motion, and ideal implant position are also key factors to influence the success rates of IIPP¹⁰. The surgical protocol of IIPP should include the evaluation of bone quality, proper implant size choosing, and palatal insertion in flapless approach to achieve adequate implant primary stability and preserve labial bone plate. Then, the bone grafts at the gap between the implant and labial bone plate combined with facial connective tissue graft will also reduce the incidence of gingival recession and labial bone resorption after provisional implant prosthesis delivered^{11,12}.

This clinical report introduces the strategy of apical surgery and guided tissue/bone regeneration before single tooth extraction or combined serial tooth extraction to improve the preexisting tissue condition before IIPP achieving the esthetic outcomes.

Clinical report

Case 1:

A 47-year-old woman, had suffered from biting pain for a long time in the anterior maxilla. After comprehensively clinical and radiographic examinations (Fig. 1), a large periapical lesion was noted at maxillary left central incisor. No gingival swelling, inflammation, or deep probing depth above 3 mm were observed in the clinical examination. Tooth extraction was indicated due to insufficient remaining tooth structure and poor crown-to-root ratio after removing the previous metal-ceramic crown. The diagnosis was an apical cyst with a previously treated root canal. Because of patient's esthetic demand during healing period, IIPP was preferable and planned. However, the computed tomographic (CT) images showed insufficient vertical bone height for implant primary stability because of the apical lesion. Therefore, apical surgery and guide bone regeneration were planned prior to tooth extraction and implant



Figure 1. (a) Provisional crown on maxillary left central incisorPt, (b) CT image showed a large periapical lesion.







Figure 2. (a) Apical surgery.

B

- (b) Guided bone regeneration with Bio-OSS and resorbable collagen membrane.
- (c) Primary closure.
- (d) Postoperative periapical film.





Figure 3. (a) Maxillary left central incisor extraction.

- (b) Immediate implant placement with the aid of surgical stent.
- (c) Immediate provisionalization with bone and connect tissue grafts on the labial side.
- (d) Postoperative periapical film.

placement for the preparation of the pre-existing tissue condition. Regarding the apical surgery, cyst enucleation, apicoectomy, and retrograde filling with mineral trioxide aggregate (ProRoot MTA, Densply) were performed. Then, guided bone regeneration was performed with xenograft (Bio-OSS, Geistlich) and resorbable collagen membrane (EZ Cure, Biomatlante) (Fig. 2).

After bone healing for 8 mouths, maxillary left central incisor was extracted atraumatically, and an implant (OsseoSpeedTMEV, 3.6×11 mm, Astra Tech) was inserted with primary stability of ≥ 30 Ncm² by using flapless approach. Auto-polymerized bisacrylic composite resin (Protemp 3 Garant; 3M ESPE) and titanium temporary abutment (Temp Abutment EV, Astra Tech) were used to make the screw-retained provisional crown. Then, the gap between the implant and labial bone plate was filled with bone grafts (FDBA, LifeNet) after implant-supported provisional crown inserted intra-orally without neither centric or eccentric occlusal contact. Thereafter, connective tissue graft harvested from maxillary palatal mucosa was applied on the facial side (Fig. 3).

After 3 months of osseointegration, final impression was made by using customized impression coping and polyvinyl siloxane (Aquasil Ultra XLV and Aquasil Soft Putty; Dentsply Caulk), and the definitive screw-retained implantsupported crown with porcelain-fused-to-zirconia design (Ceramill Zi, Amann Girrbach AG; veneer porcelain: Vita VM9) was delivered¹²⁻¹⁴. It achieved a satisfied pink and white esthetic outcomes in harmony with the adjacent natural teeth



Figure 4. Insertion of definitive screwretained implant-supported crown.



Figure 5. Three-year follow up.





(c) CT image showed insufficient labial bone width.

(Fig. 4). There were no biological or mechanical complications at the 3-year follow-up visit (Fig. 5).

Case 2:

A 66-year-old woman came for help due to pain and poor esthetic appearance. After comprehensively clinical and radiographic examinations (Fig. 6), there were ill-fitting splinted crowns of maxillary bilateral central incisors with a large space between maxillary right central and lateral incisors. Extraction of all the three teeth was indicated due to severe periodontal bone loss. However, patient didn't want to wear removable prothesis because of compromised esthetics and discomfort. Therefore, IIPP was a preferable choice, but there was insufficient bone width in the CT images for immediate implant placement.

Figure 7. Delivery of provisional FDPs after maxillary right central incisor extracted.

To improve the preexisting tissue condition before IIPP, serial tooth extraction was a strategic method. Maxillary right central incisor was removed first, and a three-unit provisional fixed dental prostheses (FDPs) retained by maxillary right lateral incisor and left central incisor was delivered (Fig. 7). Then, guided tissue regeneration was performed on maxillary right lateral incisor and left central incisor combined with guided bone regeneration on the edentulous ridge of maxillary right central incisor with xenograft (Bio-OSS, Geistlich) and resorbable collagen membrane (EZ Cure, Biomatlante) (Fig. 8).

After 8 months for hard and soft tissue healing, maxillary right lateral incisor and left central incisor was extracted atraumatically, and two implants (OsseoSpeed™ TX, 3.5×13mm for right lateral incisor and 4.0×13mm for left central incisor,







Figure 8. (a) Full-thickness flap.

- (b) Guided tissue/bone regeneration with Bio-OSS.
- (c) Resorbable collagen membrane.
- (d) Primary closure.





- Figure 9. (a) Atraumatic tooth extraction.
 - (b) Immediate implant placement with flapless approach.
 - (c) Immediate provisionalization.
 - (d) Postoperative periapical film.





Figure 10. Insertion of definitive screwretained implant-supported FDPs.

Astra Tech) were inserted immediately with primary stability of \geq 30 Ncm² by using flapless approach. Auto-polymerized bisacrylic composite resin (Protemp 3 Garant; 3M ESPE) and titanium temporary abutments (Temp Abutment TX, Astra Tech) were used to make the screw-retained

provisional FDPs. Then, the gaps between the implants and labial bone plates were filled with bone grafts (FDBA, LifeNet) after insertion of the implant-supported provisional FDPs. Occlusal adjustment was done to ensure neither centric nor eccentric occlusal contact (Fig. 9). After 3 months of osseointegration, final impression was made by using splinted customized impression copings and polyvinyl siloxane (Aquasil Ultra XLV and Aquasil Soft Putty; Dentsply Caulk), and the definitive screw-retained implant-supported FDPs with porcelain-fused-to-zirconia design (Ceramill Zi, Amann Girrbach AG; veneer porcelain: Vita VM9) was delivered¹³⁻¹⁵. The outcome with harmonious gingival level and adequate papilla height was achieved in this case (Fig. 10). There were no biological or mechanical complications at the 4-year follow-up visit (Fig. 11).

Discussion

IIPP in the anterior maxilla was advocated with advantages including social and psychological issues (shorter treatment time), function (correct placement permitting axial loads) and esthetics (tissue preservation). In these two cases, the preexisting tissue condition and primary stability were critical problems for IIPP. Because of the infected tissue and severely periodontal bony destruction, both cases were unable to achieve enough primary implant stability, and were contra-indicated for IIPP. When a clinician encounters a case with such a poor soft and hard tissue condition, the early or delayed implant placement protocol may be the more reasonable option. But it will take a long time and cost to rebuild the residual ridge with tremendous soft and hard tissue resorption following infected tooth extraction^{16,17}. Surgeons would usually perform techniques, such as ridge preservation with guided bone regeneration and soft tissue graft, to achieve esthetic and functional outcomes. But there is still in dilemma for both patient and clinician. Even though there had been reported reliable reconstruction outcomes and success rates¹⁸, the technically sensitive procedures and time-consuming healing period were also the problems to clinicians. Moreover, patient needs to endure unesthetic appearance and uncomfortable experience with denture or even no provisional prosthesis during a long healing period.

In the first case, the apical surgery and guided bone regeneration was strategically performed first to eliminate infection source from maxillary left central incisor and rebuilt apical hard tissue for adequate primary stability for IIPP. Moreover, patient can keep her esthetic appearance during a long healing period without a removable denture. In the second case, the serial tooth extraction and guided tissue/bone regeneration was combined to improve the pre-existing tissue condition. There were some obvious benefits from serial tooth extraction procedure, such as preventing severe soft and hard tissue collapse, and being able to keep provisional FDPs for maintaining esthetics and occlusal function during soft and hard tissue healing after surgical reconstruction. Moreover, the inter-proximal bone crest and papillae could be preserved in such a case with multiple adjacent missing teeth. The patient might be needed for a more complicated and numerous guided bone regeneration and soft tissue graft, if early or delayed implant placement protocol was implemented, which might also lead to an unpredictable esthetic outcome by losing papilla eventually.

In summary, these two cases were presented in patients with maxillary anterior teeth extracted and planned for IIPP for better esthetics by changing the sequence of tooth extraction and the timing of surgical reconstruction to make the ideal pre-existing tissue conditions. It showed not only esthetic appearance and patient's comfort increased, but also the number of operation times reduced. However, careful case selection, accurate diagnosis and clear communication between the clinicians and patients are the success keys for the esthetic outcome. The patient with incooperate psychological status, poor oral hygiene maintenance, existed tremendous hard and soft tissue destruction, and the dental infected source which cannot be eliminated were contra-indication to this treatment application. More researches are needed for better understanding these application aspects and the long-term success rates.

References

- 1. Papaspyridakos P, Chen CJ, Singh M, Weber HP, Gallucci GO. Success criteria in implant dentistry: a systematic review. J Dent Res 2011; 91: 242-8.
- 2. Schulte W, Heimke G. The Tubinger immediate implant. Quintessenz 1976; 27: 17-23.
- 3. Wohrle PS. Single-tooth replacement in the aesthetic zone with immediate provisionalization: fourteen consecutive cases reports. Pract Periodontics Aesthet Dent 1998; 10: 1107-1114.
- 4. Chen ST, Wilson TG Jr, Hammerle CH. Immediate or early placement of implants following tooth extraction: review of biologic basis, clinical procedures, and out-comes. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2004; 19: 12-25.
- Kan JY, Rungcharassaeng K, Lozada JL, Zimmerman G. Facial gingival tissue stability following immediate placement and provisionalization of maxillary anterior single implants: a 2- to 8-year follow-up. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2011; 26: 179-87.
- 6. Weigl P, Strangio A. The impact of immediately placed and restored single-tooth implants on hard and soft tissues in the anterior maxilla. Eur J Oral Implantol 2016; 9: 89-106.
- 7. Buser D, Chen ST, Weber HP, Belser UC. Early implant placement following single-tooth extraction in the esthetic zone: biologic rationale and surgical procedures. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2008; 28: 441-51.
- 8. Kan JY, Rungcharassaeng K. Site development for anterior single implant esthetics: the dentulous site. Compend Contin Educ Dent 2001; 22(3): 221-6.
- 9. Kois JC. Predictable single-tooth peri-implant esthetics: five diagnostic keys. Compend Contin Educ Dent 2004; 25: 895-900.
- 10. Kan JY, Rungcharassaeng K. Immediate placement and provisionalization of maxillary anterior single implants: a surgical and prosthodontic rationale. Pract Periodontics Aesthet Dent 2000; 12: 817-24.
- 11. Yoshino S, Kan JY, Rungcharassaeng K, Roe P, Lozada JL. Effects of connective tissue grafting on the facial gingival level following Single immediate implant placement and provisionalization in the Esthetic Zone: a 1-year randomized controlled prospective study. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2014; 29: 432-40.
- 12.Khzam N, Arora H, Kim P, Fisher A, Mattheos N, Ivanovski S. Systematic review of soft tissue alterations and esthetic outcomes following immediate implant placement and restoration of single implants in the anterior maxilla. J Periodontol 2015; 86: 1321-30.
- 13. Cheng CW, Chien CH, Chen CJ, Papaspyridakos P. Complete-mouth implant rehabilitation with modified monolithic zirconia implant-supported fixed dental prostheses and an immediate-loading protocol: a clinical report. J Prosthet Dent 2013; 109: 347-52.
- 14. Cheng CW, Chien CH, Chen CJ, Papaspyridakos P. Clinical results and technical complications of posterior implantsupported modified monolithic zirconia single crowns and short-span fixed dental prostheses: a 2-year pilot study. J Prosthodont 2018; 27: 108-14.
- 15. Cheng CW, Chien CH, Chen CJ, Papaspyridakos P. Randomized controlled clinical trial to compare posterior implant-supported modified monolithic zirconia and metalceramic single crowns: one-year results. J Prosthodont 2019; 28: 15-21.

- 16.Schropp L, Wenzel A, Kostopoulos L, Karring T. Bone healing and soft tissue contour changes following singletooth extraction: a clinical and radiographic 12-month prospective study. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2003; 23: 313-23.
- 17. Araujo MG, Lindhe J. Dimensional ridge alterations following tooth extraction. An experimental study in the dog. J Clin Periodontol 2005; 32: 212-28.
- Misch CE, Misch-Dietsh F, Silc J, Barboza E, Cianciola LJ, Kazor C. Posterior implant single-tooth replacement and status of adjacent teeth during a 10-year period: A retrospective report. J Periodontol 2008; 79: 2378-82.

Case Report

Full mouth rehabilitation with All-On-4 concept-A case Report

YuYuan Chan, D.D.S, M.S

Resident doctor,Dental department, Shin-Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital,Taipei,Taiwan

Corresponding author: Min-Chieh Liu ,D.D.S,M.S

Chief, Department of Restorative & Esthetic Dentistry, Shin-Kong Wu Ho-Su Memorial Hospital,Taipei,Taiwan Address:No.95,Wen Chang Road, Shih Lin District,Taipei City,Taiwan E-mail: prostholiu@hotmail.com Tel: +886-2-2833-2211 ext. 2170 Fax: +886-2-2838-9321

DOI: 10.6926/JPI.201910_8(4).0004

Abstract

The success and surgical complexity of endosteal dental implants are significantly affected by re-sidual bone volume. However, compromised patient conditions such as poor quality of bone and patient's request for short treatment time both are common clinical problems. The following case report describes a case of a 57 yearold female patient with history of severe periodontitis in re-quired of fixed implant restorations. The patient's maximum residual bone height in the posterior mandibular is less than 4mm and there was also severe bone resorption over upper anterior region. In this case, considering its indication for patients with severe bone resorption, the All-on-4 concept was selected as the treatment procedure which can also improve the patient's appearance and chew-ing function.

Key words: tilting implant

Introduction

Nowadays, implant therapy has demonstrated high success rate and its treatment outcome are be-ing accepted by majority of patients. However, anatomic defect of residual alveolar ridge, which may be caused by trauma, periodontitis or sinus pneumatization over maxilla, may complicate the treatment plan and prolong the treatment time. In such cases, patients with severely resorbed bony defect need to go through substantial grafting procedures which may take 6 months or longer to reconstruct implant sites¹.

The All-on-4 concept^{2,3} (Nobel Biocare AB, Goteberg, Sweden) is a method that full-arch fixed im-plant reconstruction supported by only 4 implants, which has the biomechanical advantage of occlusal stress distribution on distal cantilever arm and also increases Anteroposterior spread(A-P spread). This method advocates two anterior straight, regular-size implants and two posterior tilting ones both placed in an angle ranged from 30 to 45 degree. Angled multi-unit abutments are used to correct implants angulation and rigid supra-structure to splint four implants in full-arch reconstruction. In Malo's clinical studies up to 10 years follow-up, 98.1% implant-related survival rate and 92.8% implant survival rates for immediate loading were reported^{2,3,4}. However, questions remain with respect to the amount of stress generated at the peri-implant bone surrounding tilted implants which may cause peri-implant bone loss.

With two tilting implants over severe ridge resorption posterior region can avoid complex ridge augmentation procedure like sinus

elevation and increase A-P spread of implants^{5,6}. In the finite el-ement analysis study by Bevilacqua et al., they compared the vertical and 15-degree implant maximum stress values in compact bone with 150 N vertical load were 10.6 MPa for vertical implant and 18.9 MPa for 15-degree, 20.2 MPa for 30-degree angulation 25.0 MPa for 45-degree inclination. It seems that tilting single implants increase peri-implant bone stress compared to straight single implant⁶.

Design of distal tilted implants, splinted with rigid fixed denture over 150 N vertical load-ing, the stress level of the distal implants were -12.9% for 15-degree angulation, -47.5% for 30-degree angulation, and -73.5% for 45-degree angulation⁶. From 5 years follow up clinical result showed that the cumulative success rate were 98% for tilted implants and 93% for non-tilted implants^{2.5}.

Cantilever design is also a problem because of its poor stress distribution over implants and abutments. In the study by Rubo et al⁷ demonstrated that the increase in stress on implants was proportional to increased cantilever lengths. The investigation from Krek-manov et al. showed that distal implants tilted 45 degrees distally (distalization of the implant restorative platform) resulted in reductions of distal cantilevers up to 10 mm, when compared with the use of vertical implants and the load distribution result showed no sig-nificant difference between tilted and the non-tilted implants. Therefore, splinting tilted implants to reduce cantilever length is likely one of the treatment options to patients with compromised ridge condition.

The following full mouth rehabilitation report describes a case of "All-on-4 treatment con-cept", implant-supported fixed denture with minimum cantilever extension. Surgical guide was designed with the CT scan and EXOCAD software to simulate the implant position.

Case report

The healthy 57-year-old female presented with generalized severe chronic periodontitis and maxillary ill-fitting prostheses. The patient required a fixed restorative option which meet such criteria of non-interference of regular life and improve her appearance and chewing function. The patient had advanced alveolar bony destruction over anterior region in both arches and less than 4mm residual bone height over posterior region. (Fig.1) First treatment option is staged approach and eight implant placement in maxilla and six implant placement in mandible which has more implant support but takes longer treatment period and fee. The other is "All-on-4 treatment concept" which can shorten treatment time and less cost but more biomechanic complication. After discussion, she chose the "All-on-4 treatment concept" for her full mouth rehabilitation.



Figure 1. Panoramic radiograph and CT scan.

First, upper and lower anterior teeth were extracted in one appointment and then removable imme-diate denture was provided to rehabilitate her appearance and function. Lower premolar and canine were preserved for better removable denture stability and anchorage for surgical stent. According to the outline of removable immediate denture, CBCT scan (3DeXam, Kavo) with an image guide was performed for implant surgical design.(Fig.2) During the surgery, two straight implants and two 30-degree tilting implants (I55™ implants, AB Dental Devices, Ashdod, Israel) were placed over up-per and lower arch inter-foramina area with surgical template and anchorage pins. (Fig.3) Angled abutments were placed during the surgery to verify the angulation of implants in the same arch. Af-ter eight months postoperative healing, all implants were osseointegrated according to radiographic examination and clinical charting⁸. Temporary cylinders were placed at implants and were connected to the immediate dentures, which were then modified as interim fixed implant prostheses. (Fig.4) Patient had good feedback to her new fixed implant prostheses in terms of esthetics and function. Six-months after interim prosthesis delivery, upper and lower



Figure 2. Surgical guide design with EXOCAD.



Figure 3. Implant placement and angulation.



Figure 4. Provisional Intraoral view.



Figure 5. (Upper) Master cast and (Lower) Verification jig.

implant abutment level polyether im-pressions were taken (3M ESPE Impregum Penta[™] soft) with splinted impression cylinders.(Fig.5) The accuracy of the master casts were examined by verification jig placing on implants with one-screw test^{9,10}. Both of the master casts were proven to be accurate. Then the interim fixed prostheses were placed on the master casts and casts were mounted on an articulator(Artex, Amann Girr-bach).(Fig.6) Putty matrix was made to record the interim occlusal setup as definitive denture teeth setup. (SR Orthosit PE, Ivoclar Vivadent)(Fig.7) During the clinical tryin, patient was satisfied with the esthetic of new prostheses.(Fig.8) Both the master casts and teeth arrangement were then digitally scan. Framework was designed as a 4x4 mm titanium milling bar and at least 2mm acrylic resin thickness was provided to attach denture teeth. The frameworks were milled as alumina replica for try-in first and checked with radiographs. (Fig.9) Definitive titanium frameworks were milled and denture teeth were arranged on them. After final wax-denture try-in and processing, the defini-tive prosthesis were delivered to the patient.(Fig.10) Recall checkups were done to verify occlusal condition, oral hygiene maintenance and structure integrity every 3 months.



Figure 6. Master cast mounting by provisional.



Figure 7. Denture teeth arrangement with use of putty matrix.



Figure 8. Wax denture Try-in.



Figure 9. Aluminum replica radiograph(Left) Framework design and aluminum replica try-in (Right).



Figure 10. Final Radiograph(Left) Definitive Prosthesis(Right). 24 *Volume 8, Number 4, 2019*

Discussion

The superstructure of implant supported fixed partial denture has two common designs: metal-ceramic fixed bridge and metal-acrylic resin complete implant supported fixed partial den-ture(ISFPD). There was no systematic study directly compared the incidence of prosthodontics complications between two kinds of design. From the viewpoint of technical complication, metalacrylic resin ISFPD had more veneer chipping rate than metal-ceramic ISFPD in 15 years follow up. However veneer fractures may be caused by insufficient material thickness, design issues or technical errors^{5,11}. In our case, the superstructures were consisted by metal framework and acrylic resin. There were two reasons to support the design idea. First, in the condition of excessive inter-arch restoration space, constructing with metal-ceramic prosthesis may cause high incidence of casting distortion and high laboratory fee. Second, repaired acrylic resin is easier than ceramic res-toration in full-arch complex design.

In this case, using provisional prosthesis for jaw relationship registration is more convenient and reliable than traditional method by using wax rim and record base. The provisional which were used for more than 6 months can offer direct patient information such as occlusal plane, incisal edge position, flange extension and occlusal guidance. With this information, the technician can easily process the definitive prosthesis and time efficient for dentist to proceed clinical adjustments.

Conclusion

With severe residual ridge resorption, full arch implant rehabilitation is challenging. One should consider simplifying the treatment procedure to meet the current esthetic dental standards and pa-tient expectation. The All-on-4 concept satisfies patient's need in this case. By using tilted distal implant and hybrid prosthetic design, patients didn't go through complicated bone augmentation and multiple implants surgeries. It is also much simpler for a clinician to communicate with labora-tory technicians for the fabrication of framework and prosthesis which was used to be time-consuming. In this case, a successful full mouth rehabilitation with the All-on-4 concept was demonstrated. There were no complications in the one-year recall.

References

- 1. Friberg B. Bone augmentation for single tooth implants: A review of the literature. Eur J Oral Implant 2016;9:123-34.
- 2. Paulo Malo 1, Miguel de Araújo Nobre, Armando Lopes, Steve M Moss, Guillermo J Molina. A longitudinal study of the survival of All-on-4 implants in the mandible with up to 10 years of follow-up. J Am Dent Assoc 2011;142:310-20.
- 3. Paulo Maló 1, Bo Rangert, Miguel Nobre. "All-on-Four" immediatefunction concept with Branemark System implants for completely edentulous mandibles: a retrospective clinical study. Clinic Implant Dent Relate Res 2003; 5:2–9
- 4. Tealdo T, Bevilacqua M, Pera F, Menini M, Ravera G, Drago C, et al. Immediate function with fixed implant-supported maxillary dentures: A 12-month pilot study. J Prosthetic Dentistry 2008;99:351-60
- 5. Krekmanov L, Kahn M, Rangert B, Lindström H. Tilting of posterior mandibular and maxillary implants for improved prosthesis support. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2000;15:405-14.
- 6. Bevilacqua et al The influence of cantilever length and implant inclination on stress distribution in maxillary implant- supported fixed dentures J Prosthetic Dent 2010;105: 5-13
- Rubo JH, Souza EA. Finite-element analysis of stress in bone adjacent to dental implants. J Oral Implantol 2008;34:248-55.
- 8. Branemark R, Branemark PI, Rydevik B, Myers RR. Osseointegration in skeletal reconstruction and rehabilitation: A review. JRRD 2001;38(2):175-81
- 9. Misch CE.Contemporary Implant Dentistry" 2nd ed, St. Louis: Mosby,Inc., pp. 3-12, 1999.
- 10. White GE. Osseointegrated Dental Technology. London: Quintessence Publishing Co Ltd, 1993; 61, 123-124 & 129
- 11.Bell AM, Kurzeja R, Gamberg MG. Ceramometal crowns and bridges. Focus on failures. Dent Clinic North Am 1985;29:763–778.

Introduction for authors

The Journal of Prosthodontics and Implantology is an official publication of the Academy of Prosthetic Dentistry, R.O.C., Taiwan, published quarterly in January, April, July and October. Articles related to clinical and basic prosthodontics, implantology, implant-related periodontology, periodontology and surgery as well as biological and material sciences related to prosthodontics ad implantology are welcome. Article categories include original paper, case report, technical reports, and literature review related to future research. Invited review articles are written by representative scholars on important topics that this journal wishes to emphasize.

Submitted papers will be evaluated by the editorial board and invited reviewers. Papers submitted shall not be accepted or published in any other journals. The copyright of the papers published in this journal will belong to this journal and the papers shall not be subsequently published in any other publication in any language without prior written consent of the publisher.

Your manuscript should be prepared according to the guidelines of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors: Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts submitted to Biomedical Journals. Further information can be found at http://www.icmje.org.

Manuscript should be submitted via e-mail to: prosthor@ms48.hinet.net

The manuscript format

- 1. Title page: including title, names and institutions of each author. Corresponding author should also provide mailing address, phone and fax number and e-mail address. A running title no more than 40 words and no more than 4 keywords should also be provided.
- 2. Abstract: no more than 400 words, should briefly describe the purposes of the study, material and methods used, results and discussion with conclusion.
- 3. Text:

A. Review articles: can be submitted in author's preferred format.

- B. Original articles: should include introduction, materials and methods, results, discussion and conclusion.
- C. Case reports and technical reports: should include introduction, case or technique description and discussion.
- 4. References: All publications cited in the text should be presented in the references section. The order of references should follow the order cited in the text. Examples of the reference style of this journal are as follow:
 - A. Journal reference style: List all authors if there are six or fewer. If the number of authors is more than six, list six authors and add et al for the remaining authors.
 - (1) Journal article: Lin YT, Chang LC. Space changes after premature loss of the mandibular primary first molar: a longitudinal study. J Clin Pediatr Dent 1998; 22: 311-6.
 - (2) Online journal article: Yavuz MS, Aras MH, Büyükkurt MC, Tozoglu S. Impacted mandibular canines. J Contemp Dent Pract 2007; 8: 78-85. Available at: http://www.thejedp.com/issue036/index.htm. Accessed November 20, 2007.
 - B. Book reference style:
 - (1) Complete book: McDonald RE, Avery DR. Dentistry for child and adolescent. 5th ed, Mosby Co, St Louis, 1988; pp339-41.
 - (2) Chapter in book: Moore BK, Avery DR. Dental materials. In: McDonald RE, Avery DR (ed). Dentistry for child and adolescent. 6th ed., Mosby Co., St. Louis, 1994; pp349-72.
- 5. Tables and figures: The number of tables and figures should be kept to a minimum. Figures should be in JPG, EPS or TIF format and can be e-mailed to the editor. They should be clear enough and placed on separate pages. A scale marker should be provided for magnification.

All abbreviations used in tables and figures should be explained in the legend.

Photos of patients should be de-identified. Otherwise a patient's consent form should be provided.

6. Further information can be found at http://www.prosthod.org.tw/



投稿须知

- 一、本期刊為季刊,每年四、七、十及一月出刊,以英文刊出。
- 二、 凡與基礎或臨床補綴學、顳顎關節或咀嚼功能、人工植體相關、牙科補綴之技工學 有關之著作,均為刊載之對象。接受的稿件類型共有下列五種,來稿請註明類型:
 - 1. 社論 (editorial)
 - 2. 學術綜論 (review article, 限邀稿)
 - 3. 研究論文 (original article)
 - 4. 病例報告 (case report)
 - 5. 技術報告 (technical report)
- 三、 稿件撰寫一般格式:
 - 1. 稿件必須是沒有刊出或將被接受刊於其他雜誌者。
 - 2. 以英文投稿,文章內容以複行 (double spacing) 繕打,字體大小12以上,其每邊邊緣至 少須留2.5公分,不須任何格式編排。
 - 3. 全文總頁數 (包括摘要、圖、表、參考文獻) 以八頁為限,必要時可增至十二頁。
 - 4. 請以電子文件投稿,文書處理程式建議以IBM-Microsoft Word為主。須標示使用程式、 投稿題目、第一作者姓名,將電子文件 e-mail 至: prosthor@ms48.hinet.net。
 - 5. 請同時附上致本誌主編簡短信函,表明投稿本誌之意願,並說明所有著者均曾過目並 簽名同意。若為人體試驗須附人體試驗委員會之同意函。

四、 稿件內容詳細規格如下:

- 首頁 (title page):包括題目、作者姓名、服務單位、學歷;英文簡題(running title)長度 在四十個字以內;稿件主要負責者(corresponding author)之英文姓名與地址、電話、傳 真、e-mail。
- 2. 摘要 (abstract):以400字為限,簡潔說明並標示研究目的、方法、結果、主要結論或新發現。若為原始著作則須說明並標示,並需附關鍵詞(key words) 5個以內。
- 3. 本文 (text):
 - A. 學術綜論 (review article) 無一定格式。
 - B. 原始著作 (original article) 分前言、材料與方法、結果、討論、結論。
 (1) 前言 (introduction): 簡要說明研究由來。
 - (2) 材料與方法 (material and methods): 敘述研究設計、對象、步驟。
 - (3) 結果 (results):研究結果以文字、表格或插圖表示之。
 - (4) 討論 (discussion): 強調重要結果與論點,與前人論述作比較等。
 - (5) 結論 (conclusion): 結論要簡要明確。
 - C. 技術報告 (technical report) 分前言、方法描述、討論。
 - D. 病例報告 (case report) 分前言、病例描述、討論。



- 4. 參考文獻 (references):以出現於本文中之先後順序用阿拉伯數字(上標)排列之,書寫 方式請參考 Cumulated Index Medicus,內容含作者姓名(全部列出)、篇名、期刊名、年 代、頁數。例如:
 - (1) 期刊之書寫: Lin YT, Chang LC. Space changes after premature loss of the mandibular primary first molar: a longitudinal study. J Clin Pediatr Dent 1998; 22: 311-6.
 - (2) 書籍之書寫: McDonald RE, Avery DR. Dentistry for child and adolescent. 6th ed., Mosby Co, St Louis, 1994; pp339-41.
 - (3) 有編輯者之書籍章節書寫: Moore BK, Avery DR. Dental materials. In: McDonald RE, Avery DR. Dentistry for child and adolescent. 6th ed., Mosby Co., St. Louis, 1994; pp349-72.
 - (4) 電子期刊之書寫: Yavuz MS, Aras MH, üyükkurt MC, Tozoglu S. Impacted mandibular canines. J Contemp Dent Pract 2007; 8:78-85. Available at: http://www.thejedp.com/issue036/index.htm. Accessed November 20, 2007.
- 5. 插圖與表格 (figures and tables):
 - (1) 插圖請勿放置於本文中·圖與表之數量盡量少·也不要編排·應儲存於另外的檔案 夾。影像圖檔應以 JPG、EPS 或 TIF 形式存檔。插圖以電子檔 e-mail 傳送投稿。
 - (2) 插圖之標題及詳細說明,須另頁複行繕打。顯微照像須以比例尺 (internal scale marker) 標明放大倍數。
 - (3) 病人臉部照片須遮蓋眼睛至無法辨認是何人的程度·否則須附病人之書面同意書。
 - (4) 繪圖軟體應使用如Photoshop、Photoimpact、Illustrator等。彩色或灰階圖形須掃瞄至 300 DPI,線條圖形則須至1200 DPI,並請標明圖檔名稱及所使用軟硬體名稱。
 - (5) 圖或表中出現之字母或符號,均需於註解中詳細解釋。

五、 投稿清單

- (1) 致主編簡短信函。
- (2) 提供稿件主要負責者之姓名與地址(英文)、電話、傳真、e-mail、所有作者之服務機構(英文)。
- (3) 附英文摘要(400字以内),研究論文的摘要應分研究目的、方法、結果、主要結論。
- (4) 附英文關鍵詞(5個以內); 附英文簡題(長度在40個字以內)。
- (5) 確認所有參考文獻的格式、內容、引用順序皆完整無誤。
- (6) 確認所有表格(標題、註腳)及插圖之標題及詳細說明,另紙複行繕打。
- (7) 確認所有圖表皆符合格式。圖表皆儲存於另外的檔案夾,而未放置於本文中。
- (8) 若為人體試驗須附人體試驗委員會之同意函。
- (9) 全部作者同意簽名之證明函。

六、 稿件一經刊載,版權屬本誌所有;本誌文章皆已上載至DOI,將不另行提供抽印本。

Table of Contents

Editorial

Original Article

Determining occlusal plane with the mandibular labial frenum as the anterior reference point

Pin-Feng Huang / Chih-Ling Chang 1

Digital Measurement of Abrasion Volume of Dental Luting Cement at Different Locations of Natural Tooth

Feng-I Chen / I-Hsuan Lin / Hao Ya Kuo / Ping-Ho Chen / Ting-Hsun Lan 7

Case Report

Immediate implant placement and provisionalization after staged approaches of apicoectomy and guide tissue/bone regeneration in the anterior maxilla: A clinical report

Ho-Fu Cheng / Chih-Wen Cheng / Lian-Ping Mau 14

Full mouth rehabilitation with All-On-4 concept-A case Report

YuYuan Chan / Min-Chieh Liu 21

